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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  December 21, 2016  
Vice Chairman Scott called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) Municipal 
Utilities Authority to order at 7:38 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s Administration 
building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman   Chad Chamberlain Absent  
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary    Sidney Deutsch Absent 
Robert Piazza, Treasurer        
Drew Kiszonak  
Donald Niece 
Everdina O’Connor 
Philip Rosenberg 
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Daniel Olshefski, Authority Chief Financial 
Officer; Kim Francisco, Authority Fiscal Officer; Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; 
Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Vice Chairman Scott read the Introductory Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Ms. Napolitani moved and Mr. Niece seconded to approve the minutes of the November 17, 
2016 regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Absent   Mr. Piazza   Abstain 
Mr. Kiszonak  Abstain  Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Vice Chairman Scott  Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Absent 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
Mr. Niece moved to approve the minutes of the November 17, 2016 executive session, as 
presented.  Ms. Napolitani seconded.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Absent   Mr. Piazza   Abstain    
Mr. Kiszonak  Abstain  Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
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Ms. Napolitani Yes   Vice Chairman Scott  Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Absent 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below:  

 
1. Work Change Directive #2, dated November 1, 2016, for Contract No. 16-01: Oxford 

WWTP Upgrade – Phase 2. 
 

2. A letter dated November 7, 2016, from Mr. Chebra, P.E., Assistant Director, Municipal 
Finance & Construction Element, Division of Water Quality, NJDEP to Mr. Wasser, 
Licensed Operator, recommending approval for reimbursement of $4,082 for Payment 
Requisition #29 from the NJEIF Program for Contract No. 12-01:  Oxford WWTF 
Upgrade. 
 

3. A letter dated November 18, 2016, from Mr. Mikulka, C.P.M., Senior Project Manager, 
CP Engineers to Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP, 
enclosing Payment Requisition Package #31 (State’s - #30), seeking reimbursement from 
the NJEIF Program for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford Area WWTF Upgrade Project. 
 

4. A letter dated November 21, 2016, from Mr. Tipton, Esq., Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & 
Fader, to Eurofins QC, Inc. advising them that the Authority has terminated their contract 
with the WCMUA. 
 

5. A proposal dated December 1, 2016, from Nisivoccia for Auditing Services for FY2017. 
 

6. A letter dated December 1, 2016, from Mr. Chebra, P.E., Assistant Director, Municipal 
Finance & Construction Element, Division of Water Quality, NJDEP to Mr. Wasser, 
Licensed Operator, recommending approval for reimbursement of $92,012 for Payment 
Requisition #30 from the NJEIF Program for Contract No. 12-01:  Oxford WWTF 
Upgrade. 
 

7. A letter dated December 1, 2016, from Mr. Sauder, Project Manager/Sr. Environmental 
Specialist, CP Engineers to Mr. Pindar, P.E., Manager, Delaware River Basin 
Commission enclosing the DRBC Construction Completion Certification for Contract 
No. 12-01:  Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

8. Local Finance Notice 2016-19, dated December 1, 2016, with updates of recent 
procurement-related laws. 
 

9. A letter dated December 5, 2016, from BLX Group enclosing the Final Arbitrage Rebate 
Analysis for the Wastewater Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2003. 
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10. A letter dated December 12, 2016, from Mr. Erickson, Senior Associate, First 
Environment, Inc., to Mr. Wauhop, Authority Consultant, with the results of the annual 
Environmental JIF Audit. 
 

11. A letter dated December 13, 2016, from Ms. Auriti, Section Chief, Bureau of Surface 
Water Permitting, NJDEP, enclosing the Final Surface Water Renewal Permit Action for 
the Belvidere WWTF. 
 

12. A Public Notice received December 5, 2016, from the NJDEP regarding renewal of their 
NJPDES Stormwater Discharge Master General Permit with changes. 
   

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:44 p.m., Ms. Napolitani moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to adopt 
Resolution #16-50, to enter into an executive session to discuss a contract matter.  All in favor, 
motion carried.   
 
At 7:59 p.m., Mr. Rosenberg moved and Mr. Niece seconded to return to open session.  All in 
favor, motion carried. 
 
CFO’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Olshefski presented the resolution and certification for adoption of the FY2017 Capital and 
Operating Budgets.  The figures are the same as the resolution that was passed in October for 
introduction of the budget.  The DCA approved it without any changes.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #16-51, for the adoption and certification of the FY2017 
Annual Operating Budget and Capital Budget/Program.  Mr. Niece seconded and the motion 
passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Mr. Olshefski presented the resolutions for the amendment of the Authority’s Rules and 
Regulations, and to set the Connection Fee for FY2017, as discussed at the Annual Rate Hearing. 
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #16-52 and Resolution #16-53, for the amendment of the 
Authority’s Service Rules to incorporate the changes in user fees set at $11.35 for residential 
users and $22.70 for industrial users per Appendix C, and to retain the current connection fee 
rate of $6,642.00 per EDU for FY2017.  Mr. Niece seconded and the motion passed unanimously 
on a roll call vote.   
 
Next, Mr. Olshefski presented a resolution for the appointment of the Auditor for FY2017.  
     
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #16-54, authorizing the appointment of Nisivoccia & 
Company, LLP, to provide the professional services of auditor for FY2017.  Mr. Niece seconded 
and the motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
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In regards to the monthly financial report, Revenues are at 97% and Expenditures 84%.  Cash 
balances were maintained throughout the year.  No surprises from what was anticipated this year 
with the budget. 
 
Regarding correspondence #9, BLX Group prepared the Final Arbitrage Report for the 2003 
Series Refunding Bonds that were paid off in 2014.  This report is an IRS requirement.  The 
Authority entered into an agreement with BLX in 2008 to provide this service as invoiced.     
 
Mr. Olshefski and Mr. Francisco left the meeting. 
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Aside from discussion in Executive Session, Mr. Tipton had nothing further to report. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati distributed his report prior to the meeting. 
 
Sewer Extensions:  The proposed development in Washington Township appears to be moving 
forward.  Mr. Donati spoke with the developer about a number of things, one of which is the 
Connection Fees that must be paid to this Authority and the Township of Oxford.  CP Engineers 
has been retained by Fairway’s Homeowners Association to review their pump station.       
 
DRBC:  They requested a Construction Completion Certificate for Contract #12-01, the Oxford 
WWTF Upgrade.  CP Engineers prepared and submitted the certification (corr. #7).   
 
Belvidere WWTP NJPDES Permit Renewal:  The permit must be renewed every five years and 
was finalized on December 15, 2016.  Comments were submitted during the process and the 
DEP responded.  There will be an increase in sampling frequency.  Mr. Donati went into more 
detail about the comments and responses, as well as a recent agreement between the DRBC and 
DEP called “One Process/One Permit”.  DRBC requirements are very stringent.   
 
Oxford Upgrade Phase 2:  There are two Work Directives that need to be formalized.  We are 
waiting for cost information from the contractor.  There is no payment request this month and no 
issues from the Trust.    
 
Warren Haven Pump Stations Rehab, Contract #15-03:  Shop drawings are coming in from the 
contractor, who has been very cooperative.  Mr. Wauhop stated that we are going to stay with the 
Kohler Generators.  There was ongoing discussion about the generators.   
 
Asset Management was discussed briefly.  Mr. Wauhop said that years ago, the Authority had an 
annual Preventative Maintenance contract with Pumping Services, to inspect our pumps at the 
South Water Street Pump Station and the three pumps in the Process Pit at the Belvidere STP.  
For some unknown reason, we no longer have these contracts.  Mr. Wauhop has proposals for 
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two service contracts for $870 each per year, to perform these services.  Mr. Rosenberg asked 
about a warranty on the pumps afterward.  Mr. Wauhop will check and get back to the Board.   
 
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.     
 
Belvidere plant:  He recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  Operations staff 
fabricated paddles for both grit chambers, at a significant savings to the Authority.  He is 
considering putting a waterproof tarp over the basins to keep the humidity out of the sand-filter 
building, along with using the kerosene torpedo burner to keep the building warm.      
 
Oxford plant:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  The 
operators have started working on the used tractor that was recently purchased.  One cylinder 
was sent out for repair.  Summit Doors installed a new rollup door on the climber screen 
building.  A new heater motor was installed in the generator room.  The plant is running well. 
   
Under general business, the Authority scored a 100% on the Environmental JIF Audit.  The 
comment about an underground line will be addressed. 
 
Work continues on reducing sludge hauling at the Belvidere plant.   
 
Due to the cold weather, there is a slight foaming issue at the Belvidere plant.  Staff has been 
working with Main Pool & Chemical Company to test different additives to reduce the foam.    
 
There is a bill in the bills list to reimburse Mr. Wauhop for the purchase of sand for the sand-
filter.  He was able to procure the sand at a greatly reduced price by using a New Jersey vendor.   
 
A couple of months ago, the Board gave its approval to put in a little chemical building to store 
the Aluminum Chloride at the Oxford facility for a cost not to exceed $18,000.  Mr. Wauhop 
plans to purchase and install the building with additional containment for less than $8,000.  
There are funds in the capital budget for this project.   
 
Under personnel, our budget for 2017 included a 2% pay increase for employees.  Mr. Wauhop 
asked for the Board’s approval to give the employees a 2% raise for 2017.   
 
Mr. Kiszonak moved and Mr. Piazza seconded to give the employees a 2% pay increase for 
2017.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.     
 
Mr. Wauhop also presented a resolution for appointment of our risk manager for 2017. 
 
Mr. Niece moved to adopt Resolution #16-55, appointing Sharon Cooper of Public Entity 
Advocates as our Risk Management Consultant for 2017.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The motion 
pass unanimously on a roll call vote.    
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Laboratory Analysis Contract:  Mr. Wauhop presented the resolution and agreement authorizing 
the award of a non-fair and open contract for professional services for laboratory testing to New 
Jersey Analytical Laboratories (NJAL) for one year.  This contract is to replace the contract with 
Eurofins QC Labs, which was terminated. 
 
Ms. O’Connor moved to adopt Resolution #16-56, awarding the non-fair and open contract for 
the professional services of laboratory testing to New Jersey Analytical Laboratories for one 
year. Mr. Niece seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Regarding Eurofins QC Labs, Mr. Rosenberg asked Mr. Wauhop about the bills included in 
tonight’s Bills List.  He questioned whether Eurofins QC should be paid in light of their 
unsatisfactory services.  Mr. Wauhop said that a portion of the billing would be in question.  He 
will determine which invoice is questionable and pay the remaining bills.  Mr. Tipton suggested 
including a letter with the reduced payment explaining the reason.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to pay a portion (TBD by Mr. Wauhop) of 
the bills submitted by Eurofins QC Labs.  All in favor, motion carried.   
                      
Mr. Wauhop requested authorization to advertise for bids for chemicals for a two-year contract.  
Mr. Niece moved and Mr. Rosenberg seconded to advertise for bids for chemicals for a two-year 
contract.  All in favor, motion carried.   
 
FINANCE (Treasurer) 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #16-57 (Certificate No. 365) be approved to pay all bills from 
the Operating Fund, as presented, with the exception of Eurofins QC as discussed above.  Mr. 
Rosenberg seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #16-58 (Certificate No. 373: $23,596.64) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund as presented.  Mr. Niece seconded.  The motion 
passed unanimously on roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Piazza commented on the renewal of Billy Wauhop & Associates’ contract back in August.  
He recalled quite a bit of discussion about whether or not an increase should be given since the 
Oxford Upgrade was over, but feels the increase was justified by the savings incurred by 
fabricating the scrapers ourselves and procuring the sand locally.  Other commissioners agreed. 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
Ms. O’Connor noticed the sample flyers in the agenda packets referencing “flushable” wipes.  
She wondered if we could ask member municipalities to include these flyers along with town 
sewer bills.   Mr. Rosenberg said that Oxford Township uses postcards not envelopes for the 
sewer bills; he suggested the tax bills.  Ms. Napolitani stated a new printing company may be 
opening locally, and may revitalize the Riverbend or something similar.       
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NEW BUSINESS 
 
Ms. Napolitani asked the other members if they would consider changing the day of our 
meetings to another day other than the third Wednesday of the month, starting with the March 
2017 meeting.  There was ongoing discussion on the matter.  The first and second Tuesday of the 
month would not work for others.  Mr. Wauhop suggested that everyone think about this for the 
next month or so, since no action will be taken until the Reorganization Meeting in February 
2017.  Ms. Napolitani asked that the topic be placed on the Agenda for discussion at the January 
meeting. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public present. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Mr. Niece moved and Ms. 
O’Connor seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting 
was adjourned at 8:58 p.m. 
 
 
__________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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